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WORKERS COMPENSATION 
Grievance 

MR QUIGLEY (Innaloo) [9.27 am]:  My grievance to the Minister for Consumer and Employment Protection 
concerns a problem one of my constituents is having with workers compensation.  This problem exemplifies 
some of the difficulties and injustices that workers have experienced as a result of the several changes of law 
over the past few years.   

My constituent, Mr Foley, instructed his solicitors on 10 March 1999 in relation to injuries sustained at work on 
22 April 1998.  On 12 March 1999, his solicitors filed an originating summons for permission to sue for 
negligence under section 93(4) of the Workers’ Compensation and Rehabilitation Act, prior to the amendment of 
that Act.  After obtaining the relevant medical and other information, an affidavit in support of the application 
was filed on 17 August 1999.   

The law changed on 5 October 1999, before a special appointment could be heard to obtain permission for Mr 
Foley to sue for negligence.  Mr Foley was therefore not granted permission to sue for negligence, as the law 
changed while he was waiting for his originating summons to come on for hearing.  

Due to changes in the workers compensation legislation, his solicitors were required to file a form 22 application 
for the Conciliation and Review Directorate before mid December 1999.  A form 22 is a referral for 
determination of the degree of disability.  An injured worker must have sustained not less than 16 per cent of 
whole of body disability to qualify to sue his employer for negligence.  The form 22 was filed on 17 December 
1999.  At that time, a significant backlog had developed, due to the number of form 22 applications that had been 
lodged.  The workers compensation insurer, SGIO, has refused to negotiate with any injured worker until an 
assessment has been made on the percentage of disability.  The form 22 application was argued before Registrar 
Warwick on 20 June 2001, and as yet, a decision is still to be handed down.  

Mr Foley is not receiving any workers compensation payments.  He was initially injured in April 1998.  In early 
June 1998, Mr Foley returned to work because he was keen to get back to work.  After approximately three 
months he was not able to carry out full and unrestricted duties.  In September 1998, he terminated his 
employment with his employer, to rest his injured hand before considering further employment.  Between 23 
November 1998 and 29 December 1998, Mr Foley was employed at WA Seafoods Pty Ltd as a truck driver.  
This involved picking up crayfish from various fishing towns north of Perth.  His employment in this regard 
certainly exhibited his stated desire to return to the work force and not linger, waiting for some sort of payment.  
Working for this employer increased the symptoms in his hand.  On 9 February 1999 he was certified unfit by Dr 
Joyce and was referred to a specialist.   

The workers compensation insurer has consistently refused to pay weekly compensation payments because it 
alleges that Mr Foley is unable to work because of injury he sustained while working for WA Seafoods.  There is 
no medical evidence to support this, bearing in mind that he had been off work injured prior to that.  On 31 July 
2000, an application was lodged with the Conciliation and Review Directorate for, first, acceptance of liability 
by the insurer; second, weekly wages and statutory benefits from the date of re-occurrence; and, third, 
acceptance of liability for psychological disabilities suffered as a result of the work injury that occurred in April 
1998.   

A decision was handed down on 29 January 2001 by the review officer, Mr Cocker.  In that decision, the review 
officer awarded weekly compensation payments to Richard Foley for only the period 26 February 1999 to 7 
April 1999, with liberty for the parties to apply in respect of any other period of incapacity.  Before further 
submissions could be submitted for the other periods of incapacity, the employer lodged an appeal against the 
registrar’s decision.  Mr Foley’s solicitors lodged a cross-appeal for further weekly payments for the period 7 
April 1999 onwards.  The appeal was due to be heard on 23 July 2001.  On 18 July 2001, a letter was received by 
Mr Foley’s solicitors indicating that the solicitors for SGIO Insurance Ltd had withdrawn the appeal on the 
matter.  It was then agreed by consent that the cross-appeal be adjourned and that an informal conference be held 
in an endeavour to settle the matter.  The unfair impact that the change in legislation has had on Mr Foley is that, 
had the legislation not changed, Mr Foley would have been in a position to obtain an order from the court for 
permission to sue for negligence some time around October or November 1999.  He would then have sued his 
employer for negligence and, in all probability, the matter would have been resolved at a pre-trial conference 
within nine months to a year after the institution of those actions.   

Mr Foley has not been able to obtain weekly payments of compensation; nor has he been able to commence legal 
proceedings against his employer because of the delay in the new system in having a hearing for his form 22 
application.  Mr Foley still is not in receipt of any payments.  On 7 August 2001, another review officer, Mr 
Whitford, handed down his decision.  Mr Whitford found that only the injury to the middle finger was accident 
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related, not the index finger.  Because of this, Mr Foley has not achieved a whole-of-body disability in excess of 
16 per cent, and therefore is not able to sue his employer for negligence.  On 13 August 2001, Mr Foley 
instructed his solicitors to sue.  It seems a great tragedy that while he was waiting in 1998 for permission to sue 
for negligence, the law changed and locked him out of court.  He is a relatively young man with a young family 
and has been very harshly dealt with by this series of changes to the law.   

MR KOBELKE (Nollamara - Minister for Consumer and Employment Protection) [9.34 am]:  I thank the 
member for Innaloo for his grievance and for raising in the House the particular problems of Mr Foley.  
Unfortunately, Mr Foley’s situation is one that is shared by many injured workers in Western Australia.  That is 
why we need to reform our workers compensation system.  In a while I will say what the Government has done 
in that area.   

There is a difficulty in that, as the minister, I cannot play a role by intervening in matters that are quite rightly 
before the courts and in the processes of the directorate.  However, I certainly can follow through on issues with 
the normal processes of the directorate; that is, matters on which people perhaps feel there has been delay.  It is 
not appropriate that I interfere with the decisions made by appointed officers in any way at all.  The member for 
Innaloo has taken up this issue, as he does with many cases, to represent a constituent.  It may be that, in this 
instance, the legal advice already retained by Mr Foley, or that which may be able to be provided by the member 
for Innaloo, hopefully might assist Mr Foley to bring his case to some finality in a way that is beneficial to him.   

A number of changes have been made to our workers compensation system since 1993.  The changes in 1993 
were the kernel of the problem, which grew over a number of years to a stage at which the then Government had 
to try to get control of costs.  Although we accepted its approach at that time, it was done so begrudgingly 
because we did not think it was the right approach.  Now that we are in government, hopefully we can make 
major changes to reform the system.  When we come to that reform, we must examine the complexity of the 
system.  A number of the changes made - the Parliament dealt with four Bills in a period of about six months - 
were only bandaids to try to fix one aspect or another of the workers compensation system.  However, those 
changes resulted in a much more complex system.   

The case outlined by the member for Innaloo provides some understanding of what is happening, because the 
process is complex.  At various stages of that process, individual workers often feel that their particular rights are 
being thwarted and that they are not being dealt with in a fair and just way, because the system is complex.  The 
changes made by the previous Government excluded lawyers in a number of circumstances.  Although everyone 
is conscious that often lawyers can add to the cost, if workers cannot have representation in an area of such 
complexity, they are clearly being denied justice.  One of the reforms we will bring to the Parliament will ensure 
that injured workers can have legal representation to pursue their claims throughout the system, and not just at 
the common law level.  That is one area in which, hopefully, we can help injured workers overcome the real 
impediments due to the unacceptable level of complexity in the system.   

The changes that affected Mr Foley, to which the member for Innaloo alluded, came into effect on 5 October 
1999.  Many workers were caught out by those changes.  Mr Foley seems to have been affected to the greatest 
extent by the very drastic change involving the second gateway to common law.  If Mr Foley had had leave of 
the court to take action at common law against his employer prior to 5 October, he could have proceeded with 
that regardless of the changes.  However, as the application was not in by 5 October, he then came under the new 
system, which was an election to go to common law if there was no less than 16 per cent whole-of-body 
disability in the case.  As I understand from the case outlined by the member for Innaloo, Mr Foley was one of 
those people who were given three months in which to lodge a form 22 application for that election because of 
the period that their cases had already been ongoing under the old law.  The Government brought in that 
regulation in a way that was seen by many - with justification - to be retrospective.  The member for Innaloo did 
not indicate that Mr Foley was caught up in that retrospective application, but lawyers who were rushing to lodge 
the form 22 application were told after that form had been lodged that the law had changed before it was lodged.  
That was a particularly nasty aspect of the way those changes were introduced.  Mr Foley did not appear to get 
caught by that.  However, it is difficult to obtain the 16 per cent whole-of-body disability, and his medical 
assessment did not judge his whole-of-body disability to be at that level; therefore, he has been denied any 
access to common law under the new system.  Judging from the case outlined by the member for Innaloo, it 
appears that the judgment is based on the medical assessment of the injury to Mr Foley’s hand or fingers.  
However, he does not reach the threshold because only part of the injury was considered to have occurred 
because of the first accident.   

That raises the issue of people returning to work.  If we are to have an efficient workers compensation system 
that looks after workers, it is important that people get back to work as soon as possible.  I do not have time to 
discuss injury management that was quite rightly initiated by the previous Government, and which this 
Government is following through on.  However, an important issue we must include in our reform agenda is how 
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to treat a worker who has made a workers compensation claim and then seeks to rejoin the work force.  Often it 
is difficult for those workers to find employment because a prospective employer will not hire them as they have 
already made a workers compensation claim.  Workers experience problems similar to Mr Foley’s, in which 
their disabilities are increased by further work and they get caught between the two employers, which leaves 
them in an even more difficult situation.  We wish to address that matter.   

To help prepare our reform agenda, Mr Rod Guthrie from Curtin University wrote a report that is currently 
available for public discussion.  Early next year, after we get feedback from the key stakeholders, we will 
introduce our reforms for a workers compensation system that is fairer to workers and employers.  
 


